STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL
  MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 8 DECEMBER 2015
IN THE VICTORY HALL STOGURSEY

OPERATION H.A.R.O.L.D (Hinkley Alternative Routes Operating Local Diversions):

PC David Masters and PCSO Sue Marks outlined the reason for this Operation and how it will work. Maps were used to illustrate the one inbound route and the three outbound routes to follow in the event of an incident on the C182 causing it to close. Each route will have designated signage signposting the route(s) to follow. A limited amount of small booklets will be available to explain the procedure. The booklet will also be available to download via the Stogursey website. 
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) FUND (A.Goodchild) 

A.Goodchild handed out a summary showing the balance of the Site Preparation Works together with a list of the Stogursey Parish priorities. Councillors agreed that the Village Hall and the School are the top priorities. Andrew suggested the Village Hall cost of £2.4m might be funded using £400k from the ring fenced Stogursey Sports and Leisure Fund; £200k from the ring fenced Stogursey CIM fund and £400k from the West Somerset CIM fund plus £1.4m from external sources. Similarly, of the £400k estimated for the School, £200k could come from the Stogursey ring fenced CIM fund and £200k from external sources. 
Members debated the suggestions and agreed a decision was required. At this point Agenda item 8 was brought forward so that Andrew could take away the decision.  
1. Village Hall – Cllr Ford proposed £400k is funded from the Stogursey Sports and Leisure fund and £200k from the Stogursey CIM fund. This was seconded by Cllr Boxall. All in favour.

2. School – Cllr Ford proposed £200k is allocated from the Stogursey CIM fund. This was seconded by Cllr Elenor. All in favour. 
3. This will leave a balance of £100k in both the Stogursey Sports and Leisure Fund and the Stogursey CIM fund. Andrew committed to return to future meetings to keep us updated on progress.  

PUBLIC FORUM:







Members of the public raised concerns at the increasing noise levels during the ongoing archaeology works behind Shurton. The large excavators are closer to the properties in Shurton than the noise monitoring equipment is. The noise emanating from these works is greater than anything experienced previously. A.Goodchild was asked if he could liaise with EDF to request the positioning of the noise monitors closer to the source and whether JCB’s could be used rather than excavators from the western end of the southern bund. Andrew said he will walk the site soon to understand the issues and agreed to pursue this issue for us. 

PRESENT:

Cllr Allan Searle (Chairman), Cllr Chris Ford (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Val Boxall, Cllr Geoff Coles, Cllr Ian Elenor, Cllr Sue Goss, Cllr Susan Jones, Cllr Chris Morgan, Cllr Paul Tipney, Cllr Keith Turpin, Anthony Trollope-Bellew (Leader, WSC), County Cllr Hugh Davies, Aly Prowse (Clerk), 9 members of the public. 

139/15
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

There were no apologies for absence. 
140/15
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 10.11.15:

The minutes were AGREED and signed by the Chairman

141/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

There were no declarations of interest.

142/15
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Hugh Davies):
1. Cllr Davies handed out a paper outlining the “Heart of the South West Devolution Bid”. It is proposed to submit the final bid to government on 18.12.15. Cllr Davies believes this proposal will unlock a great deal of money. Cllr Tipney asked what involvement the parish councils have had. Cllr Davies said consultation will be undertaken later on. Cllr Tipney said he believes that councillors will be asked to do a lot more without the necessary finances and skills to carry services out.

2. The Washford roundabout is now open.

3. The Small Independent Scheme has been discussed at County Level and scored highly. Cllr Davies had some questions for us to answer before a decision could be made. The cost is circa £10k-£15k.

4. The West Somerset Council Office will become a “hub” for other organisations putting many services in one place, such as The Library and possibly the Children’s Centre, CAB, Police, and Registration of Births, Deaths & Marriages. 

5. Health and Wellbeing Budget. The Clerk advised we now have a quote for the Pop up Sports equipment for £260. This will be rounded down to £250 and the application submitted in the next week. Action: Clerk
QUESTIONS FOR MR A.TROLLOPE-BELLEW:

Cllr Searle welcomed Cllr Trollope-Bellew and congratulated him on his appointment as Leader of WSC.

1. Cllr Tipney said as Leader of the Council, Mr Trollope-Bellew will have a major role in the South West Devolution Bid and asked him for his thoughts. Anthony said it involves 17 local authorities, coming together for a final meeting on 16.12.15. It will then be discussed at the WSC Full Council for approval, followed by consultation with parish councils. Costs will be absorbed by the two county councils at the moment. The aim is for decisions made at the ‘Town Hall’ and not ‘Whitehall’. Failure to secure a deal will result in missed opportunities for Somerset.

2. Cllr Trollop-Bellew said WSC are very short of funding; the situation has never been as bad. Cllr Tipney said that with all the cuts some services will not get done unless the parish council wants to do it. He feels the parish councils should not be put in this position as in most cases there is neither the time, money nor skills available. Anthony said all councils will need to take decisions on what services they should cut. 
143/15
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Goss):

1. The Castle St Planning application was approved unanimously. The site will make provision for 4 affordable dwellings. Nothing will commence until a drainage scheme is submitted and approved. The £55k Section 106 funding will be made available when the site is sold to a developer and must be related to spending in Stogursey; funds are unlikely to be released for at least six months.

2. Local Development Plan (LDP) - At a special meeting 10 days ago to it was decided to include land at Little Lukes within the local development boundary releasing land to build 60 dwellings, if a developer comes forward and the land owner is willing to sell the land. This will help West Somerset to meet its housing targets. Cllr Morgan said it is an important piece of land to be included in the LDP. Cllr Coles asked if the Parish was consulted on this. Cllr Morgan said the parish will be consulted as part of the process. The Clerk advised that the parish council response to the consultation some 2 or 3 years ago said it did not want any further development until the Paddon’s estate was finished and properties were sold. 
144/15
REVIEW OF ACTION LIST (By exception):
Item 7
Stolford & Burgage Rd Play Area (BRPA) bins – K.Richards (WSC) phoned the Clerk to advise that he was now in a position to proceed with the supply of bins and the agreements to empty them. The Clerk advised she would confirm with him after discussion at the parish council meeting. Cllr Goss said she thought it would be difficult to go back on a decision already agreed and suggested we proceed and review at the time of the next agreement renewal. This was AGREED. Cllr Ford said the ‘spare’ bin from the Play Area will need to be removed and stored. He also said the new bins are locked and we should check that WSC will be able to unlock. Action: Clerk.
Item 8
Blocked ditches along C182 – Advised this work will be completed in this financial year. We will respond to ask if this work can be done before the onset of bad weather (cc Cllr Davies). Action: Clerk
Item 9
White Lining in Castle St – This work is now complete.

Item 12
Confirm with A.Goodchild if responsibility for Paddon’s Play Area will revert to the parish council after 10 years. The information was passed to A.Goodchild at the meeting.

Item 16
Resolve responsibility for Priory Barn. The minutes from the 1980s/1990s will be checked to see if any resolution was recorded. Action: Clerk
Item 19
P.Lean (WSC) has responded to the planning query re Ridgeway Lane. It is his opinion that planning permission is not required and the issue is a civil matter.

145/15
EDF HINKLEY POINT C:

Following licensing issues regarding the lights which prevented the opening of the roundabout at Rodway Hill, the Cannington bypass will open on 17.12.15.

146/15
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) UPDATE:

1. Feasibility Study Village Hall (Cllr Searle) 
Cllrs Ford and Searle are meeting Chris Mellor on 11.12.15. 

2. Youth Club
Cllr Ford will pursue the issue of CIM eligibility for the Youth Club, but pressure has been taken away following Cllr Searle’s successful application for funding from the Fairfield Trust for the next two years. Action continues.
3. Other

Nothing to report.








Cllr Morgan left the meeting at 8.55pm
147/15
COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE LEVY (CIL):
Cllr Goss advised that WSC has not made a decision yet to introduce CIL as a replacement for S106 agreements. The financial difference of having a Neighbourhood Plan (NP) or not is the advantage of development monies; if a parish council has a NP it would receive 25% development funding, and 15% if not. It was AGREED that we would not pursue a NP as it is a tremendous amount of work and effort, with perhaps little incentive at this time.

148/15
MEETING REPORTS:
18.11.15 Stogursey Website

The Clerk attended the editorial meeting to discuss the presentation of Council and other official notices. As these notices are taking up such a lot of room and are mostly on notice boards, it was agreed an alternative location would be found for them. The parish council report will list the headlines and brief information; the full text will be put on the Stogursey website.

25.11.15
Main Site Neighbourhood Forum

This was mostly covered in the Public Forum. However it was noted that the Final Investment Decision has still not been finalised.

149/15
FORTHCOMING MEETINGS:

10.12.15 - Transport Forum

14.1.16
- Community Forum

26.1.16 – Stogursey Parish Stagecoach AGM

28.2.16 – SSG

150/15
CORRESPONDENCE:
1. Received/Sent: 
a) Western Somerset Leader Programme - grant funding opportunities for cultural and heritage activities. Councillors thought this might provide an opportunity to revisit refurbishment of the Mill. The Mill is owned by the Landmark Trust so it would need to be consulted in the first instance. Action: Cllr Boxall.  Cllr Elenor suggested we set up a working group to take the project forward. Agenda item for the next meeting. Action: Clerk 
b) Lonlay Mews Tree – In the interest of safety, K.Richards (WSC) arranged for this tree to be cut down at WSC cost. A thank you letter will be sent to Keith. Action: Clerk
c) Albion Running Event 21.5.16 – this 50 mile run will be in Somerset and will pass through Stogursey Parish on the Parrett Trail. The event organisers would like us to advertise nearer the event to ask for volunteers at checkpoints and marshalling along the route. Action: Clerk (early New Year)
d) From J.Piper re traffic speeds on C182 – this letter has been copied to a number of Bodies to ensure it is raised at the Traffic Forum on 10.12.15.

e) Quantock Hills AONB is running a training session for planting and maintaining orchards, on 27.2.16 in Holford at a cost of £10. Cllrs Elenor and Jones expressed an interest in attending.
f) Temporary Road Closure – Stogursey Lane, from 4.1.16 for 3 days.

g) Magna Stakeholder’s Conference 8.12.15. Unable to send a representative.

h) Quantock Panel 8.12.15. Not attending.

i) Information re ‘Clean for the Queen’ campaign, in honour and the run up to HM 90th birthday, 21.4.16.

j) Grant application submitted via Cllr Davies for the SCC Small Improvement Scheme (20mph signage outside the School). 

k) Taunton Deane and WSC advising it will now start charging for Street Naming and Numbering changes (£50-£150 per property/street).

l) From Yvonne Bulman advising she is retiring on 31.12.15.

m) From WSC (Bruce Lang) – running Code of Conduct training 13.1.16. No interest.

n) From Hastoe Group re Planning Bill. Councillors thought if individuals wanted to respond, they should do so through their MP.

o) Magna Home Moves Advisor wish to promote the Social Housing Register. This will be put in the parish magazine. Action: Clerk
p) DECC (request for mitigation from NatGrid Connection Project). Standard response advising all representations received by the Secretary of State will be taken into consideration in the decision making process.
q) Response to SCC re listening, learning and changing consultation.

r) Invitation to comment re Historic England’s nomination to List Stogursey War Memorial. No comment.

s) Facilities report from G.Mcleod re PCC will be circulated. Action: Clerk
t) PCSO Bolton – Police statistics as at November 2015. Recorded Crime – 296 crimes recorded, 18% down on last year to date. Recorded Incidents – 1706 incidents recorded, 18% down on last year.

151/15
ENHANCEMENTS (Cllr Searle):
1. Thanks were expressed to Allan Searle, Chris Ford, Martin Nurton, Ron Dyer and Derek Skeats for erecting the Christmas tree and lights. We could do with more volunteers as numbers helping are decreasing.

2. The Gravel - Cllr Searle said a bollard is broken; the metal grills around the trees need attention and the flower boxes are rotting and in need of replacement. Agenda item at the next meeting. Action: Clerk. 
The suggestion of a permanent flagpole to be erected on The Gravel will also be discussed at the next meeting. Action: Clerk
3. Cllr Jones said the Stolford flower boxes have been emptied and replanted.
4. Cllr Searle obtained a quote from Greenslades to cut the Play Area (£140) and spray St Andrew’s Well lane (£83). This work was AGREED as proposed by Cllr Ford and seconded by Cllr Elenor.

Cllr Coles left the meeting at 9.25pm  

152/15
HIGHWAYS (Cllr Searle):

Cllr Searle reported that the vegetation has been cleared from the wall and pavement outside the Babbling Brook. Cllr Goss expressed her concern that the wall is bulging and is unsafe. Cllr Searle has mentioned this to Highways and will remind them in the New Year. Action: Cllr Searle
153/15
PLANNING UPDATE:
3/32/15/013 – Listed building consent for alterations at Stolford Farm, Gorpit Lane. GRANTED.

3/32/15/014 – Listed building consent for replacement windows – Zine Farm, Stolford. GRANTED.
3/32/15/015 – Listed building consent to install stove in garden room - 1 Church St, Stogursey. GRANTED.

3/32/15/012 – Internal works at 12 High St, Stogursey. GRANTED.
3/32/14/004 – 12 dwellings at 16 Castle St. GRANTED.
154/15
FINANCE (The Clerk):

1. The following invoices were AGREED for payment:
· S.Foster - £185 - Churchyard mowing on 8.12.15
· A.Prowse - £444.64 – November salary plus £53.83 admin (inc print cartridges) and office expenses.
· Income - £328.29 which is the balance from the Parish Plan project (perhaps this could contribute towards the replacement of the flower boxes on The Gravel). 

2. Precept – Following the precept meeting on 17.11.15, councillors calculated we would need to increase the Precept from £20000 to £21000 to take account of reductions in services provided by SCC & WSC and loss of the lengths-man for 6 months of the year – costs which will fall to us. The increased amount of £21000 was proposed by Cllr Ford and seconded by Cllr Elenor. All in Favour. Action: Clerk.

3. Future Audits/Auditors – Following the abolition of the Government Audit Commission, NALC has formed a Sector Led Body to provide auditing services to parish councils. The Government has funded the start-up costs of £540k. If we don’t opt out by 31.1.16 we will be automatically included. The Clerk advised it would be advantageous for us to belong to this Body to ensure consistency of approach and it will be cheaper. All members were in FAVOUR of this approach. 
155/15
PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY – PRoW (Cllr Jones): 

Cllr Jones reported issues on footpaths 23/30 and 23/83 which are being dealt with.

156/15
GROUPS AND PANELS:
1. Twinning – Cllr Elenor said there had been a successful cheese and wine party in November; a quiz is being held on 11.12.15 in the Church Rooms; the annual Wassail will be held on 9.1.16 and an event will be held to celebrate St Georges Day on 23.4.16. 
Based on the success of this year’s Arts and Music Festival, planning will commence soon for next years.’
2. Cllr Searle thanked the volunteers for decorating the Hall so nicely. Cllr Searle said the Christmas bingo will be held on 10.12.15. 
157/15
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The Chairman wished everyone a Happy Christmas and a happy New Year.

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 12 January 2016 at 7.15 (Public Forum) followed by the main meeting at 7.30pm in The Victory Hall, Stogursey.
The meeting ended at 9.40pm.
Signed:
…..……………………………………………..

Date: …………………………………………………


(Chairman) 
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